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REPORT OF THE SENATE COMMITTEE ON AWARDS 
 
Preamble 

Terms of reference for the Senate Committee on Awards include the following responsibility: 
 

On behalf of Senate, to approve and inform Senate of all new offers and amended offers 
of awards that meet the published guidelines presented to Senate on November 3, 1999, 
and as thereafter amended by Senate. Where, in the opinion of the Committee, acceptance 
is recommended for new offers and amended offers which do not meet the published 
guidelines or which otherwise appear to be discriminatory under the policy on the Non-
Acceptance of Discriminatory Awards, such offers shall be submitted to Senate for 
approval. (Senate, October 7, 2009) 

 
 
Observations 

At its meeting of September 20, 2010, the Senate Committee on Awards approved seven new offers, 
six amended offers, and the withdrawal of two offers, as set out in Appendix A of the Report of the 
Senate Committee on Awards (dated September 20, 2010). 
 
 
Recommendations 

On behalf of Senate, the Senate Committee on Awards recommends that the Board of Governors 
approve seven new offers, six amended offers, and the withdrawal of two offers, as set out in 
Appendix A of the Report of the Senate Committee on Awards (dated September 20, 2010).  These 
award decisions comply with the published guidelines of November 3, 1999, and are reported to 
Senate for information. 
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Dr. Philip Hultin 
Chair, Senate Committee on Awards 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Comments of the Senate Executive Committee: 
The Senate Executive Committee endorses the report 
to Senate. 
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Appendix A 

MEETING OF THE SENATE COMMITTEE ON AWARDS 
September 20, 2010 

 
 
1. NEW OFFERS 
 

Jordan Anderson ‘On the Ramp’ Bursary 
Corporal Jordan James Anderson (3rd Battalion, Princess Patricia’s Canadian Light Infantry) was 
killed along with five other soldiers when their armoured vehicle struck a roadside bomb in southern 
Afghanistan on July 4, 2007.  Jordan’s many friends, family, and colleagues have established a 
bursary in his memory and honour. This bursary will be his legacy for years to come, sharing his 
passion for learning.  The available annual income from the fund will be used to offer one bursary to 
an undergraduate student who: 

(1) is a serving or retired member of the Canadian Forces (Regular and Reserve) or a cadet; 
(2) is enrolled full-time or part-time in the Faculty of Arts; 
(3) has achieved a minimum degree grade point average of 2.5; 
(4) has demonstrated financial need on the standard University of Manitoba bursary application 

form. 
Preference will be given to students enrolled in a program offered through the Department of Political 
Studies. 
A student may hold only one Jordan Anderson ‘On The Ramp’ Bursary in his or her lifetime. 
Candidates must submit an application including documentation of their status as a current or retired 
member of the Canadian Forces, or a current member of the Cadet Program. 
The selection committee will be named by the Director of Financial Aid and Awards (or designate). 
The Board of Governors of the University of Manitoba has the right to modify the terms of this award 
if, because of changed conditions, it becomes necessary to do so.  Such modification shall conform as 
closely as possible to the expressed intention of the donor in establishing the award. 
 
 

Bill Babiuk Memorial Bursary 

In memory of William Babiuk, his son Alan Babiuk (B.Comm./88) has established an endowment 
fund at the University of Manitoba, with an initial gift of $10,000 in 2010.  The fund will be used to 
provide bursaries for students enrolled in the I.H. Asper School of Business.  The available annual 
interest from the fund will be used to offer one bursary to an undergraduate student who: 

(1) is enrolled full-time in the I.H. Asper School of Business, in any year of the Bachelor of 
Commerce (Honours) program; 

(2) has achieved a minimum degree grade point average of 2.0; 
(3) has demonstrated financial need on the standard University of Manitoba bursary application 

form. 
The selection committee will be named by the Dean of the I.H. Asper School of Business. 
The Board of Governors of the University of Manitoba has the right to modify the terms of this award 
if, because of changed conditions, it becomes necessary to do so.  Such modification shall conform as 
closely as possible to the expressed intention of the donor in establishing the award. 
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Bayer CropScience - InVigor Canola Scholarship 

Bayer CropScience Canada provides an annual contribution of $4,000 to offer the Bayer CropScience 
Canola Scholarship for students in the Faculty of Agricultural and Food Sciences at the University of 
Manitoba.  Two scholarships, valued at $2,000 each, will be offered to undergraduate students who: 

(1) are enrolled full-time in the Faculty of Agricultural and Food Sciences, in any degree program 
offered by the Faculty; 

(2) have achieved a minimum degree grade point average of 3.0; 
(3) have submitted one of the top two papers on a topic related to canola or the canola industry, to 

be set each year by Bayer CropScience, as determined by the selection committee. 
In any given year that the papers submitted are not deemed worthy, the scholarship may not be 
offered.  
Candidates must submit a response to an essay question (minimum 250 words and maximum 500 
words) to be set by Bayer CropScience each year.  The recipients’ papers will be published by the 
Western Producer. 
The Associate Dean, Faculty of Agricultural and Food Sciences (or designate) will strike a panel, 
which will include a representative of the Canola Council of Canada, to review the papers and 
recommend two recipients to the selection committee. 
The selection committee shall be the Awards Committee of the Faculty of Agricultural and Food 
Sciences. 
 
 

Cheryl Cruickshank Memorial Award 

An endowment fund has been established at The Winnipeg Foundation to provide bursaries for 
students in the Faculty of Social Work, at the University of Manitoba, who will pursue a career in the 
human services field and who are supportive of the gay, lesbian, bisexual, transgendered, and two-
spirited (GLBTT) communities.  Each year, The Winnipeg Foundation will report the available 
annual earnings from the fund to Financial Aid and Awards at the University of Manitoba.  The 
available annual earnings from the fund will be used to offer one bursary to an undergraduate student 
who: 

(1) is enrolled full-time in the Faculty of Social Work, in the Bachelor of Social Work program; 
(2) has achieved a minimum degree grade point average of 2.5; 
(3) is supportive of the gay, lesbian, bisexual, transgendered, and two-spirited (GLBTT) 

communities, and who has made a contribution to the GLBTT community through involvement 
in one or more human services organizations; 

(4) has demonstrated financial need on the standard University of Manitoba bursary application 
form. 

Candidates will be required to submit an application that includes a statement (maximum 500 words) 
describing their contributions to the GLBTT community and one or two letters of recommendation 
from a faculty member or a member of the broader community who can speak to how the candidate 
has met the requirements set out in criterion (3). 
The selection committee will be named by the Dean of the Faculty of Social Work (or designate). 
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Faculty of Science Graduate Fellowship - Cangene 

The Faculty of Science has established an endowment fund at the University of Manitoba, with a lead 
gift from Cangene Corporation, to offer the Faculty of Science Graduate Student Fellowship – 
Cangene to graduate students in the department(s) that have the greatest need for additional graduate 
student support, as determined each year by the Dean of the Faculty of Science.  The available annual 
interest from the fund will be used to offer one or more fellowships to graduate students who: 

(1) are enrolled full-time in the Faculty of Graduate Studies, in the first two years of any Masters 
program or the first three years of any Doctoral program delivered by a Department in the 
Faculty of Science; 

(2) have achieved a minimum degree grade point average of 3.5 (or equivalent) based on the last 
60 credit hours; 

(3) have demonstrated exceptional research ability, as determined by the selection committee. 
Research ability may be determined based on the candidate’s undergraduate project courses, graduate 
research proposal, research publications, and/or presentations at professional conferences. 
The selection committee will have the discretion to determine the number and value of awards offered 
each year based on the available revenue, with the proviso that the minimum value will normally be 
equivalent to the value established for the Faculty’s contribution to the graduate fellowship program. 
The Dean of the Faculty of Graduate Studies (or designate) will ask the Dean of the Faculty of 
Science (or designate) to name the selection committee for this award. 
The Board of Governors of the University of Manitoba has the right to modify the terms of this award 
if, because of changed conditions, it becomes necessary to do so.  Such modification shall conform as 
closely as possible to the expressed intention of the donor in establishing the award. 
 
 

Greene Memorial Fellowship 

Joe Greene has established an endowment fund at The Winnipeg Foundation to provide scholarships 
for Nurses who pursue further studies in community health or public health, at the University of 
Manitoba.  Each year, The Winnipeg Foundation will report the available annual earnings from the 
fund to Financial Aid and Awards at the University of Manitoba.  The available annual earnings from 
the fund will be used to offer one or more scholarships for graduate students who: 

(1) hold a Bachelor of Nursing degree; 
(2) are enrolled full-time or part-time in the Faculty of Graduate Studies, in the first or second year 

of one of the following: Master of Science or Ph.D. in Community Health Sciences, Master of 
Public Health, Ph.D. in Applied Health Sciences, or Master of Nursing, with a focus on 
community and/or public health; 

(3) have achieved a minimum degree grade point average of 3.5 (or equivalent) based on the last 
60 credit hours of study; 

(4) have demonstrated an interest in pursuing a career in community and/or public health. 
The selection committee will have the discretion to determine the number and value of awards offered 
each year based on the available revenue. 
Candidates will be required to submit an application that includes a description of how their current 
program of study will assist them in preparing for a career in community and/or public health 
(maximum 500 words), a current academic transcript(s), a current curriculum vitae, and two academic 
letters of reference from professors at a post-secondary institution. 
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Recipients may hold the Greene Memorial Fellowship concurrently with any other awards, consistent 
with policies in the Faculty of Graduate Studies.  The Fellowship is not automatically renewable but 
previous recipients may apply. 
The Dean of the Faculty of Graduate Studies (or designate) will ask the Head of the Department of 
Community Health Sciences (or designate) to name the selection committee for this award, which 
will include at least one representative from the Faculty of Nursing. 
 
 

Dr. Paul M. Soubry Scholarship 

In memory of Dr. Paul Soubry (LL.D./03), family and friends have established an endowment fund at 
the University of Manitoba, with an initial gift of $24,367 in 2010.  Dr. Soubry had a long association 
with the University of Manitoba.  In 1996 he was appointed to the first of two terms on the Board of 
Governors.  He was elected chair in 1997, and continued in this role until 2002.  The fund will be 
used to support students in the I.H. Asper School of Business pursuing studies in marketing or 
international business.  The donors have provided an additional gift of $1,000 to offer the initial 
award in the 2010-2011 academic session.  In subsequent years, the available annual interest from the 
fund will be used to offer one scholarship to an undergraduate student who: 

(1) is enrolled full-time in the I.H. Asper School of Business, in the Bachelor of Commerce 
(Honours) degree and has declared either International Business or Marketing as his or her 
Major; 

(2) has achieved a minimum degree grade point average of 3.0; 
(3) has completed at least two of the required courses (6 credit hours) in the Major, with a 

minimum grade of 3.0 in each course taken in the Major; 
(4) has demonstrated community involvement through volunteering. 

A student may hold only one Dr. Paul M. Soubry Scholarship in his or her lifetime. 
The selection committee will be named by the Dean of the I.H. Asper School of Business (or 
designate). 
The Board of Governors of the University of Manitoba has the right to modify the terms of this award 
if, because of changed conditions, it becomes necessary to do so.  Such modification shall conform as 
closely as possible to the expressed intention of the donor in establishing the award. 
 
 
2. AMENDMENTS 

 
Association of Professional Engineers and Geoscientists of Manitoba First Year Scholarships 

The following amendments were made to the terms of reference for the Association of Professional 
Engineers and Geoscientists of Manitoba First Year Scholarships.  There are two scholarships; one is 
offered to a student who has completed the first year of the direct entry program in Engineering and 
one to a student admitted to the Faculty of Engineering from University 1: 

• The revised terms make clear that the recipients will have completed at least 24 credit hours in 
the first year, either in the direct entry program in Engineering or in University 1. 

• The grade point average used to assess students’ academic standing has been updated from: the 
weighted grade point average to: the degree grade point average, with a minimum of 3.5. 
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• The revised terms make explicit that the scholarships are to be offered to the student who has 
achieved highest standing in the direct entry program and to the student admitted to the Faculty of 
Engineering from University 1 with highest standing. 

• The terms now identify the Scholarships, Bursaries, and Awards Committee of the Faculty of 
Engineering as the selection committee. 

• A number of editorial changes have been made. 
 
 

Helen Fowler Broughton Scholarship 

The terms of reference for the Helen Fowler Broughton Scholarship have been amended to open the 
award to students enrolled in the Food Industry Option of the Bachelor of Science (Human 
Nutritional Sciences), in addition to the Foods Option.  A number of editorial changes were made. 
 
 

David Ian MacKenzie Medal and Prize 

Terms of reference for the David Ian MacKenzie Medal and Prize have been amended to reflect 
administrative and curriculum changes that followed from the amalgamation of the Departments of 
Botany and Zoology, to create the Department of Biological Sciences, several years ago. 

• The medal and prize will now be offered to a student who has successfully completed, with 
highest standing (minimum degree grade point average of 3.5), the requirements for a Bachelor of 
Science (Honours) in Biological Sciences with a focus in animal biology.  Formerly, the medal 
and prize were offered to the student who completed a Bachelor of Science (Honours) degree in 
Zoology with highest standing. 

• To be considered for the award, students must have completed an Honours thesis with a focus on 
animal biology. 

• A number of editorial changes were made. 
 
 

Abraham and Mary Mathai University Entrance Scholarships 

Terms of reference for the Abraham and Mary Mathai University Entrance Scholarships have been 
amended to open the awards to students admitted to any faculty or school, excepting University 1 and 
the Faculty of Graduate Studies, from the International College of Manitoba.  Formerly, only students 
admitted to the Faculties of Arts and Engineering and the I.H. Asper School of Business were eligible 
to be considered for these scholarships.  A number of editorial changes have been made. 
 
 

MTS Mobility Scholarships 

Two changes have been made to the terms of reference for the MTS Mobility Scholarships, for 
students in the Faculty of Engineering.  

• A statement in the opening paragraph that referred to the initial value of the award has been 
removed, to make clear that the value of the awards offered each year is determined based on the 
available revenue.  

• Two references to ‘cumulative grade point average’ have been changed to ‘degree grade point 
average.’ 
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Women’s Canadian Club of Winnipeg Centennial Educational Fund 

A number of amendments have been made to the terms of reference for the Women’s Canadian Club 
of Winnipeg Centennial Educational Fund bursary. 

• A requirement that students be enrolled in the third or fourth year of a Bachelor of Arts degree, in 
the Canadian Studies Program, or in the Faculty of Graduate Studies with graduate research that 
will contribute to the field of Canadian Studies, has been removed. 

• The award will now be open to undergraduate students in any faculty or school.  Graduate 
students will no longer be eligible. 

• To be considered for the award, students must have completed, in the previous academic session, 
at least one University of Manitoba course pertaining to any aspect of the study of Canada or 
Canadian issues (including, but not limited to arts, culture, economics, history, Native studies, 
language, and politics). 

• A statement has been added giving preference to students in the Canadian Studies Program. 
•  In order to be considered for the bursary, candidates will be required to submit an application 

that identifies the course(s) pertaining to the study of Canada or Canadian issues that they have 
completed in the previous academic session. 

• The description of the selection committee was amended from: named by the Coordinator of the 
Canadian Studies Program Committee to:  named by the Director of Financial Aid and Awards 
(or designate). 

• A number of editorial changes were made. 
 
 
3. WITHDRAWALS 

 
Cement Association of Canada Scholarship 

The Cement Association of Canada Scholarship, an annually funded award for students in the final 
year of the Bachelor of Science in Engineering (Civil) program, has been withdrawn at the request of 
the donor. 
 
 

Garry Winters Memorial Prize in Dentistry 

The Garry Winters Memorial Prize in Dentistry, an annually funded award for students in the Faculty 
of Dentistry, has been withdrawn.  The award was established for a term of five years, which has now 
come to a close. 
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In Memoriam: Dr. Leonard Hylary Shebeski 

Dr. Shebeski, Dean Emeritus, Faculty of Agricultural and Food Sciences, passed away on August 3, 2010 
at Broadmead Lodge in Victoria BC.   

Dr. Shebeski was born in Aubigny MB on August 5, 1914.  At the age of three his family moved to a farm 
just outside of Arborg MB where he grew up and his father operated a Dominion Government 
Illustration Farm. 

In 1941 he received an undergraduate degree in Agriculture from the University of Manitoba.  After the 
war, he completed a Masters Degree in Plant Science in 1946 also at the University of Manitoba.  He 
then began doctoral studies in genetics and plant breeding at the University of Minnesota.  Beginning in 
1947 he taught at the University of Saskatchewan.  In 1953 he returned to the University of Manitoba to 
become head of the Department of Plant Science.  In 1965 he became Dean of the Faculty, a post he 
held until his retirement in 1979.  He was appointed Dean Emeritus in 1981. 

Dr. Shebeski was a strong believer in inter-disciplinary cooperation in research and was influential in 
establishing agricultural development on an international scale.  He earned national and international 
recognition for his initiative in supporting the early development of a new cereal crop, Triticale.  He was 
associated with Canadian International Development Agency projects in Thailand, Kenya and Zambia, 
and with a number of international agricultural organizations.  After retirement he continued to enjoy 
working on projects for CIDA and the World Bank, including a one year stay in Ibadan, Nigeria as Director 
of Research at the International Institute of Tropical Agriculture. 

Dr. Shebeski held honourary degrees from the University of Saskatchewan, the University of Manitoba 
(Honourary Doctor of Science Degree), Queen’s University, and the Warsaw Agricultural University of 
Poland.   

He also served on a number of agricultural committees and commissions, and with several community 
agencies in Manitoba including the National Research Council, Manitoba Research Council, the Science 
Council of Canada, and the Canadian Agricultural Research Council. 

To mention a few of his many honours  - 

1968 - appointed a fellow of the Agricultural Institute of Canada,  and the Royal Society of Canada;                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              
1973 - appointed Honourary Life Member of the Canadian Seed Growers’ Association; 
1977 - appointed an Officer of the Order of Canada; 
1978 – appointed Honourary Life Member of the Genetics Society of Canada;  
1980 – appointed Honourary Life Member of the Manitoba Institute of Agrologists; and 
2004 -  inducted into the Manitoba Agriculture Hall of Fame. 
 
Dr Shebeski was predeceased by his wife Laura in 2007. 
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In Memoriam: Dr. James I. Elliot 
 
Dr. James I. Elliot, Dean Emeritus of the Faculty of Agricultural and Food Sciences, passed away on 
August 28, 2010, in the arms of his loving wife Elizabeth at his home in Manotick, ON. 
 
Jim was born in Toronto, ON, on August 21, 1938. He attended Ridley College and the Ontario 
Agricultural College, graduating with a BSA in Animal Sciences (University of Toronto) in 1962.  He 
received a M.Sc. (1965) and Ph.D. (1969) both in Animal Nutrition from the University of Alberta, which 
launched a fascinating career in teaching, research, administration and international work.  
 
His first appointment was assistant professor of animal sciences at Macdonald College of McGill 
University. In the early seventies he joined the research branch of Agriculture Canada where he enjoyed a 
successful career as a scientist and later as a research manager. He came to the University of Manitoba in 
1989 as Dean of the Faculty of Agriculture and professor of animal science, a job he embraced with 
enthusiasm and found to be the most satisfying of his career. 
 
One of Jim’s major contributions during his tenure as Dean included the changing of the Faculty’s name 
from “Faculty of Agriculture” to “Faculty of Agricultural and Food Sciences”, a nod to the increasing 
importance of food in the Faculty’s mandate. Under his guidance, the Faculty also completely revised the 
undergraduate degree program to reflect a more multi-disciplinary approach to training, moving from a 
single Bachelor of Science in Agriculture to four B.Sc. degrees in the areas of Agriculture, Agroecology, 
Agribusiness and Food Science. 
 
Jim was known as the “Builder Dean” - with his leadership, the Faculty successfully completed a nearly 
$14 million fundraising drive that resulted in new infrastructure both on and off the campus.  The 
“Builder Dean” designation was linked not only to the construction and renovation accomplishments, it 
was also a reflection of Jim’s ability to build a strong network of friends of the Faculty through his 
interactions with industry and alumni. 
 
During his time as Dean, he also travelled often to Wuhan, China as Canadian director of an academic 
exchange program with the Agricultural University. He also served as co-author of “Sustainability of 
Canada’s Agri-Food System - A Prairie Perspective” which was published by the International Institute 
for Sustainable Development in July 1994.  Jim prepared this report on behalf of the IISD to better 
understand and promote sustainable development within the Great Plains region of Canada and the United 
States. 
 
Jim was active in his professional association and on many volunteer and business boards. He was 
President of the Canadian Society of Animal Science, the Manitoba Institute of Agrologists and served on 
the Board of the Agricultural Institute of Canada Research Foundation. In the Manitoba community, he 
served on the board of the Oak Hammock Marsh Interpretive Centre, the Red River Exhibition 
Association, the Smart Park Development Corporation (U of M), the Wildwood Golf and Country Club 
and Landmark Agricorp Ltd. He was also a member of the Board of the Western Beef Development 
Corporation and served on the Advisory Board to the Western College of Veterinary Medicine. 
 
Jim had an amazing inventory of interests and skills and enjoyed life to the fullest. Throughout his life he 
was an active outdoorsman, canoe tripping with family and friends and hunting and fishing across Canada 
with his many like-minded buddies. 
 
 Jim is survived by his wife Elizabeth, their children and grandchildren, and many friends. In memory of 
Jim, donations may be made in his name to Ridley College in St. Catherines, Ontario, the James I. Elliot 
Bursary at the Faculty of Agricultural and Food Sciences, University of Manitoba, or the Sunshine Fund 
Manitoba. 
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In Memoriam: Dr. Barbara Payne 
(1941 – 2010) 

 

 
 
Dr. Barbara Payne passed away on September 17, 2010 after a short, courageous battle with 
cancer. She is survived by her sons Andrew Platt (Tina Scherz) and Josh Platt (Stephanie 
Gilbart), and her four grandchildren, Alexa, Bronwyn, Ethan, and Anika.  
 
Dr. Payne started her professional life as a nurse. When her two sons were in their teens, she 
attended university to receive a B.A. from York University and then a Master of Science and a 
Ph.D. from the University of Toronto. Her Ph.D. dissertation focused on the oral health of older 
adults.  Dr. Payne joined the Department of Sociology at the University of Manitoba in 1994. In 
addition to teaching courses in the Sociology of Aging and furthering her own research 
program, Dr. Payne was very active in the supervision of graduate students. As well, she was an 
active participant in university governance, including service as Acting Head of Sociology and as 
a member of the University Senate. In 2005 Dr. Payne moved to the Department of Community 
Health Sciences to take over as the Director of the Aging in Manitoba (AIM) study. With funding 
from CIHR and SSHRC, she continued the legacy of the AIM study and researched issues such as 
why older adults avoid flu vaccination and why some older adults are in “persistent" good 
health over decades, whereas others decline. After the winding down of AIM, she ensured that 
the data were properly archived. Most recently, Dr. Payne taught courses in aging that were 
part of the Graduate Specialization in Aging and attracted students from across the university. 
She also served on student committees and advisory boards, and continued to publish and 
present on various topics in aging. In 2009-10, she served as the Acting Director of the Centre 
on Aging and was the main organizer of the Canadian Association on Gerontology annual 
conference held in Winnipeg in October 2009. Due to her hard work, dedication, and 
organizational skills, the conference was highly successful. 
 
Barbara Payne touched and enriched the lives of many people—including students, staff, and 
faculty at the University of Manitoba. An event to celebrate and honour her life was held in 
Winnipeg on September 25, 2010. 
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In Memoriam: Dr. Douglas Rennie 

(1919 – 2010) 

Dr. Douglas Rennie passed away on September 29, 2010 after a fall 
and a brief struggle with pneumonia. Dr. Rennie received his B.Sc. 
and B.A. from Sir George Williams College (1951), his M.A. from 
McGill University (1953), and his Ph.D. in Sociology from Yale 
University (1957). He taught at Southern Illinois University from 
1956 to 1964. In 1964 he took up the position as Head of the newly 
formed Department of Sociology at the University of Manitoba, a 
position which he held until 1974. While Dr. Rennie retired in 1989, 
he remained actively connected to the university through his 

appointment as a Senior Scholar. In honour of our first Department Head, the Department of 
Sociology has established the Douglas Rennie Undergraduate Prize and the Douglas Rennie 
Graduate Scholarship. 

Douglas will be deeply missed by his wife of 63 years, Eva Keilson Rennie, and by his sons—
Michael (Indira Rampesad) and Harold (Joanne Cook). A funeral service was held on October 12, 
2010 at the St. John Brébeuf Roman Catholic Church in Winnipeg.  
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October 20, 2010 
 
Report of the Senate Executive Committee 
 
Preamble 
 
The Executive Committee of Senate held its regular monthly meeting on the above date. 
 
Observations 
 
1. Speaker for the Executive Committee of Senate 
 

Dean Mark Whitmore will be the Speaker for the Executive Committee for the November 
meeting of Senate. 

 
2. Comments of the Executive Committee of Senate 
 

Other comments of the Executive Committee accompany the report on which they are 
made. 

 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Dr. Joanne Keselman, Acting Chair 
Senate Executive Committee  
Terms of Reference: 
http://umanitoba.ca/admin/governance/governing_documents/governance/sen_committees/477.htm 
 
/mb 
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Report of the Senate Committee on Rules and Procedures regarding a reference 
from the Senate Executive Committee to consider a request of the Department of 
Mathematics for a ruling on the jurisdiction of the Dean of Graduate Studies 
 
Preamble 
 
1. The terms of reference of the Senate Committee on Rules and Procedures 

(SCRP) is available online on the Governance website wherein the committee is 
charged to “at the request of Senate or any committee thereof, or on its own 
motion, to consider and recommend on any matter concerning rules and 
procedures”. 

 
2. The Committee met on April 9, and again on September 21, 2010 to consider a 

reference from the Senate Executive Committee related to a request of the 
department council of Mathematics “that the question of the Dean of the Faculty 
of Graduate Studies’ jurisdiction to waive academic requirements be referred to 
Senate with request of a ruling”. 
 

3. As the current Dean of the Faculty of Graduate Studies is Chair of the 
Committee, he recused himself from all discussions related to this issue.  Ms. 
Karen Adams, a member of the Committee, chaired all discussions related to this 
issue. 

Observations 
 
1. The Committee requested that the University Secretary research the relevant 

governing documents of the University with regard to the authority of Deans and 
report this information back to the Committee.   

 
2. The Committee subsequently agreed that, in determining the authority of the 

Dean of Graduate Studies to waive academic requirements, the University bylaw 
entitled “Deans of Faculties” as well as rules and regulations related to the 
Faculty of Graduate Studies should be considered. 

 
3. The Committee requested that the University Secretary discuss the matter with 

the Provost in her role as the official interpreter of the “Deans of Faculties” bylaw. 
 
4. With regard to the authority of Deans of faculties generally, the University’s bylaw 

“Dean of Faculties” is a bylaw approved by the Board of Governors. Section 2.3 
of the bylaw confers powers and duties upon Deans.  Section 2.3.1 a) accords 
the Dean broad powers over the administration of the Faculty when it states: 

“(a) (The Dean of a Faculty shall) exercise general supervision and direction 
over the Faculty, including staff and the students registered in the Faculty;” 

 
In addition, section 2.3.1 g) mandates the Dean to: 

 
“(g) deal appropriately with every complaint pertaining to the Faculty lodged 
with the Dean by any person;” 

Comments of the Senate Executive Committee: 
The Senate Executive Committee endorses the 
report to Senate. 
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Generally speaking, therefore, SCRP determined that Deans have broad and 
general authority and responsibility to oversee the affairs of the faculty and 
resolve issues as they arise related to the students, staff and programs offered 
by the faculty. 

 
5. The Provost provided her interpretation that Deans have broad authority over the 

regulation of students and programs within their faculties.  She added that it is 
her expectation that Deans, in exercising this broad authority, will act reasonably 
and consult appropriately as each individual circumstance warrants. The Provost 
noted that the powers accorded to Deans are broad as it would be impossible to 
enumerate all the potential circumstances upon which a Dean might be called to 
deal.  However, the Provost feels that Faculty Councils and the supervisory 
relationship of the Provost over Deans provide the necessary oversight and 
accountability. 

 
6. With regard to the authority of the Dean of the Faculty of Graduate Studies 

specifically, SCRP observed that the Dean of the Faculty of Graduate Studies is 
responsible for the administration of all graduate (i.e., Master’s and Ph.D.) 
degree programs at the University of Manitoba. The Academic Guide of the 
Faculty of Graduate Studies, as approved by the Council of the Faculty of 
Graduate Studies, states in its Roles and Responsibilities guideline for Graduate 
Programs:  

 
“The office of the Faculty of Graduate Studies (FGS), under the leadership of the 
Dean, ensures that each graduate program is governed according to the 
Guidelines and Policies of the Faculty of Graduate Studies and that each 
program runs in an equitable and fair manner (see Academic Guide of the 
Faculty of Graduate Studies).” 

 
The Committee felt that this, combined with the powers and duties assigned to Deans by 
the University bylaw, formed the basis of a Dean’s jurisdiction to deal with student 
matters including the waiving of certain academic requirements within a Faculty’s 
programs. 
 
7. The Committee further noted that Deans and Directors across the University 

commonly waive academic requirements, such as pre-requisites, and that this 
power is essential for the effective and efficient administration of the academic 
programs of the University. 

 
8. The Committee found further evidence of the Dean of the Faculty of Graduate 

Studies jurisdiction to waive academic requirements in the Academic Guide of 
the Faculty of Graduate Studies in the section related to appeals.  The Guide 
states that a graduate student may appeal a decision of a department offering a 
graduate program to the Faculty of Graduate Studies.  An appeal committee is in 
place at the FGS level to consider the student’s appeal if a satisfactory resolution 
cannot be obtained at the departmental level.  Student appeals of decisions of 
the FGS Appeals Committee can be lodged with the Senate Committee on 
Appeals.  However, such academic matters may be resolved informally by the 
Dean prior to being considered by an FGS Appeals Committee. The Academic 
Guide of the FGS, in the Graduate Calendar states: 
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“All appeals shall be submitted in written form to the Dean of Graduate Studies. 
The Dean may, on consideration, attempt first to reach an informal solution. If 
that is judged by the Dean to be inappropriate or unfeasible, a hearing panel will 
be formed. Hearings shall be held in closed session unless at least one party 
requests an open hearing and all parties to the appeal agree to the request.” 

 
This section is consistent with the University’s practice to resolve matters at the 
lowest level possible, and informally whenever possible. This resolution could 
reasonably involve the waiving of academic requirements if the circumstances 
warrant it. 

 
 
Recommendation 
 
After a careful consideration, the Senate Committee on Rules and Procedures 
recommends THAT: 
 

Senate, based upon the University bylaw granting Deans a broad and 
general oversight of the “general supervision and direction over the 
Faculty” and the approved Academic Guide of the Faculty of Graduate 
Studies which tasks the Dean with seeking informal solutions to student 
appeals before a hearing, rule that the Dean of the Faculty of Graduate 
Studies has jurisdiction to waive academic requirements. 

 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Karen Adams, Acting Chair, 
Senate Committee on Rules and Procedures 
 
/jml 
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November 3, 2010 
Report of the Senate Committee on Nominations    
 
 
Preamble 
 
1. Since last reporting to Senate October 6, 2010, the Senate Committee on Nominations 

(SCN) met on October 27, 2010 to consider nominations to fill vacancies on the standing 
committees of Senate. The Terms of Reference for the Committee are found on the 
University Governance website at www.umanitoba.ca/governance. 

 
2. The Senate Committee on Nominations is responsible for recommending academic staff 

and student nominees for standing, ad hoc and special committees of Senate, as well as 
recommending Senate representatives on other University committees and outside 
boards. The Committee’s recommendations are forwarded to Senate for consideration 
and approval. 

    
 
Observations 
  
1. Listed below are all committees having vacancies to be filled, along with the names of 

the nominees being proposed, their faculty/school, and the expiry date of their terms. 
 

COMMITTEE NOMINEE(S) FACULTY/SCHOOL TERM END 
DATE 

Senate Planning and 
Priorities Committee 

Prof. Ahmed Shallaby Engineering 2014.05.31 

 Prof. Archie McNicol 
(leave replacement) 

Dentistry 2011.10.31 

  
2. Listed below are student Senate committee vacancies to be filled, along with the names 

of the nominees being proposed, their faculty/school and the expiry date of their terms. 
 

COMMITTEE NOMINEE(S) FACULTY/SCHOOL TERM END 
DATE 

Senate Committee on the 
Libraries Thalia Andreglou Architecture 2012.10.13 

Senate Committee on 
Animal Care Lauren Erickson Agriculture 2012.10.13 

Senate Committee on 
Appeals Brock Klassen Architecture 2011.10.13 

Senate Committee on 
Academic Dress Brad Lafoy Architecture 2011.10.13 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Professor E. Etcheverry, Chair 
Senate Committee on Nominations 
 
/lrjl 
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